
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

A message from the Executive Co-Headteachers 
 

We hope everyone enjoyed the half term despite the inclement weather. The staff used the break 
to refresh which was certainly timely as this week Ofsted inspected St. Mary Magdalene. Thank 

you to everyone who completed a survey for the inspectors. The Ofsted report will be published 
within 30 days and as soon as it is available, we will share it with you.  

 
This edition of our Federation newsletter celebrates some of the activities which took place in 
October spotlighting Black History Month. The primary pupils very much enjoyed all the creative 

activities on offer as well as our International Food tasting! 
Our secondary students have been considering the role of black women throughout history and 

the impact they have made, particularly advocating social justice. 
 

Thank you for all your Harvest donations- these have now been sent to the local food banks and 
the Greenwich/ Bexley Hospice. 
 

We hope you enjoy reading our good news. 
 

Mrs Harrison and Mrs Wainwright  
 

 

A message from Rev Hubbuck 

 
Over the road from the Peninsula Campus is a building site. 

 

Part of that site includes some blocks of flats being built. As they go up, there are numbers painted on the 
towers – floor numbers, 1, 2, 3 and so on. They are up to 8 so far. 

  

It made me wonder about the mistakes that have happened before on sites when people didn’t know 
what level they were on. Or had misjudged what level other people were on. 

  

At school, all our children and young people are in year groups. Each year group is split into classes or family 
groups. Within these though we are all on different levels according to skill, ability or our passion for that 

subject. Sometimes we assume what levels people are on because of our own knowledge or 

understanding. 
  

God, however, has a different way of knowing what level we are on. Regardless of age or popularity, God 

chose David as King. Without judging personality or integrity, Jesus chose a tax collector, fishermen, and 
competitive siblings. 

  

My prayer for our community at this time is to consider that everyone has value. God loves everyone, 
regardless of age, stage, level or ability. God cares for everyone even when the world has judged them, 

even though their actions make them feel unworthy and unlovable. 
  
As we go through life, remember that in times of trial we are encouraged by God to remember we are 

made in God’s image, that we are children of the same Heavenly Father, that God has a purpose for us. 

  
In the words from the film ‘The Help’ – I am smart, I am kind, I am important! 

Maybe these can be God’s words to you when you need them. Amen. 
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Primary  

During Black History Month we have been celebrating the theme of ‘Saluting our Sisters’ which highlights the 

crucial role that black women have played in shaping history, inspiring change, and building communities. 

We have been learning about pioneering black women who have made remarkable contributions to 

literature, music, fashion, sport, business, politics, academia, social and health care and more. Our children 
have also celebrated black females in our families who have inspired us. Our homework projects showed us 

how we have many wonderful black female role models in our school community and beyond. 

The children have experienced African drumming, storytelling, and other events in school. On Thursday we 
welcomed our school community to come together and share food in our International Evening 

celebrations. A very warm thank you to everyone who contributed food and other items. On Friday we 

dedicated the day to celebrating our own cultures and this began with a parade in the hall with children 

proudly showing off their wonderful outfits and learning from the term. 

Thank you for supporting the children and staff to celebrate Black History Month – your support is very much 

appreciated. We are privileged to be part of such a diverse school community. We hope that you enjoy 
seeing the learning and fun that has taken place over the month. 

 

Mrs Savva-Brown 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 



 

 

Secondary 

 

At St Mary Magdalene, we have continued our work on raising the profile of different groups of people that 

come from groups with protected characteristics.  As such, we have started our Equalities program with our 
celebration of Black History Term to be in line with the national celebration of Black History Month (BHM). To 

do this we have come up with a number of different activities designed to inform our students and to allow 

them to express their opinions. 
 

How lessons have been supporting Black History at SMM: 

 
This year to ensure that the work we were doing to support and celebrate Black History Month is weaved 

into the curriculum, we asked our subject leads to come up with ideas that they could deliver in lessons to 

support BHM.  Below is an example of the list of topics that would be discussed in lessons. 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 



 

 

How Family Group time has been used: 

 
In addition, we have had a focus during our Family Group sessions on the role of Black Women throughout 

history, as this is a group that are often under represented.  This has allowed us to look at the importance of 
influential women such as Olivette Otele. We have also used quizzes designed by staff and students during 

Family Group to further engage our students.  We also showed a BBC short documentary called ‘Subnormal, 

A British scandal’ which looks at the deliberate attempts by the UK Government to deny Black students the 
opportunity at an equal education by placing them in schools designed for students with servere SEND 

needs.  If you are interested in watch this yourself please feel free to use the link:  

 

https://www.bbc.co.uk/teach/class-clips-video/ks3-gcse-history-subnormal-a-british-scandal/zcvqwnb 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
Displays around the school: 

 

https://www.bbc.co.uk/teach/class-clips-video/ks3-gcse-history-subnormal-a-british-scandal/zcvqwnb


 

 

Our year 9 students have also been creating posters to be displayed around the school as part of their 

engagement with BHM.  These have been designed to allow student to express the reason they feel BHM is 
important. Here they could also share examples of literature linked to the topic so that staff and students 

alike can improve their knowledge and understanding of the topic. 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

How staff have celebrated BHM: 
 

To highlight the importance of reading we have also asked staff to share what they are reading that links to 

BHM.  These have then been displayed outside their classrooms so that others can see what is happening 
and where they can get more information on Black history. 

 

What we will be doing next: 
Following on from BHM we will be looking at disability History over the years.  Examining the impact, it has on 

people and what we can do to be an ally to all peoples of protected characteristics. 
 

Mr Gayle 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Harvest 

 



 

 

The Koinonia Federation had Harvest Services for all their schools to which parents were warmly invited. The 

Pupil Faith Team from the three primary campuses enjoyed helping with conducting the Services and the 
prayers which centred around not just those living in difficult times but gave thanks to all the farmers shop 

keepers and medical services who are always there to support them. We thank all parents for their harvest 
gifts, which will not only be used to support the local hospices and community but also those within our own 

school community.  

 
Mrs Kristensen 

 

St Mary Magdalene Woolwich Campus  

 

 
The students in year 5 had the opportunity to take part in a 

wonderful workshop with the Taru company, creating a carnival 

for the Woolwich High Street. It was a pleasure for them to play a 
variety of handmade instruments that are typically heard in the 

southern part of America. Their samba music was paired with an 

amazing choreography and parade, spreading joy and samba 
music throughout Woolwich. 
 

Mrs Badesha  
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
St Mary 

Magdalene Peninsula Campus  

 
EYFS have been learning about ‘people who help us.’ We were so excited to have a special visit from Police 

offericers Ben and John! We asked them lots of questions about their job as police officers.  

 



 

 

Since their visit, some of us have been dressing up as police officers and have been designing ‘wanted’ 

posters. 
 

Miss Baptiste 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Koinonia Forest School and Community Garden 

  

With a new automatic watering system and a small team of gardeners 
made up of families from SMM primary and community members, the 

garden has flourished over the summer months. 

  
During our main growing season we harvested tomatoes and 

courgettes, marrows and raspberries. We grew wheat that we have 

now harvested, threshed and winnowed. We will make bread with it at 
Messy Church Goes Wild for our families to cook over the fire pit. 

  
Our gardening team have also blessed us with flowers and roses, whilst 

trimming back our shrubs and bushes. 

  
Our school has used the space as well as church and parents too. 

Secondary students with additional needs have used the space as a 

calming place to spend their lunchtimes, whilst some of our primary 
children have looked for insects, bugs and tree bark. 

  

My next plan is to continue to apply for funding to hire a garden 
outreach worker who can host events, maintain the space and 

manage fair access between community and school groups. 

  
Rev Hubbuck 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

The Difference 

Course 

  

Headed up by Mr Gayle and Rev Dom, some members of our student leadership are going to be piloting a 

new course for the Archbishop of Canterbury, Justin Welby. 
  



 

 

As part of his ministry on reconciliation, his office have produced a new course aimed at schools and youth 

groups to look at the theme of difference. Over the course of six sessions, our young people will explore 
things that divide people and how to break down barriers and open up communication between people. 

Through videos, discussion and tasks provided in the course, we hope to provide valuable feedback to 
Lambeth Palace so that this course might be rolled out to every secondary school for use with its students. 

  

Watch this space to see what our young people think about it. 
  

  

Rev Hubbuck  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

Six of our students took part in an exciting opportunity offered by the WOW foundation, this included going 

on the London Eye and taking part in 'speed mentoring' with inspiring women who are skilled in their field, 

offering advice. The girls all came away with huge smiles on their faces after meeting so many empowering 
women and girls from other schools. 

 



 

 

Ms Choudry 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Poetry by Heart 
 
We are thrilled to announce an exciting opportunity for all Year 7 

students to embrace the beauty of poetry through the Poetry by Heart 

competition. This event promises to be an inspiring journey that encourages our young scholars to engage 

with the world of verse like never before. 

What is Poetry by Heart? 

Poetry by Heart is a prestigious national poetry speaking competition for schools and colleges in England. It's 

not just an event, but a valuable platform for teaching and learning about poetry, igniting the joy of reciting 

it from the heart, and celebrating the myriad voices within the world of verse. 
 

Why Should You Get Involved? 

Participating in Poetry by Heart is more than just a competition; it's an invitation to unlock the world of 

poetry in a fun, accessible, and engaging way. By students immersing themselves in the world of poetry, 

they will: 

• Develop Confidence: Speaking poetry aloud builds confidence and public-speaking skills.  

• Discover the Magic of Poetry: Explore a wide range of poems and find those that resonate with them. 

• Cultivate a Lifelong Love for Poetry: Uncover the timeless beauty of verse that will stay with them. 

 

For All Year 7 Students 

We are excited to announce that Poetry by Heart is open to all Year 7 students as part of their SMM journey. 

This means everyone in the year group has the opportunity to take part, explore the enchanting world of 

poetry, and let their voices be heard. 

In order to support your child please could you do the following:  

• Talk to them about poetry and let them know if you have a favourite poem. 
• Look up some poems together and help guide them towards one they could learn (here is a link to one 

poetry anthology Poetry By Heart | 11+ Timeline).  

• Encourage them to practise their poem and memorise it.  
 

All students will recite their poem to the family tutor and tutees before Christmas and the best orators will go 
through to the school finals. We will then select our school champions to take part in the national 

competition.  

 
Mr B Freeburn 

Royal Opera  

 
Last half term the Year 7 students had the incredible opportunity to visit the Royal Opera, and watched a 

fantastic opera called "L'elisir D'amore."  

 
As the students entered the grand Royal Opera House, everyone was in awe of the stunning architecture 

and the beautiful chandeliers hanging from the ceiling. The whole place felt so magical and fancy. 

 

https://poetrybyheart.org.uk/timeline/11plus


 

 

The opera itself was absolutely amazing. "L'elisir D'amore" is an Italian opera, and even though they couldn't 

understand the language, the story was quite easy to follow. It's a romantic comedy, and everyone found 
themselves laughing at some parts and feeling emotional during others. The singers had the most incredible 

voices, and the music was so beautiful. I was especially impressed with the soprano's high notes. 
 

The costumes and stage design were also amazing. The characters wore these elaborate, colorful outfits, 

and the sets changed to create different scenes throughout the opera. It felt like I was watching a real-life 
fairy tale. 

 

Overall, the trip to the Royal Opera to watch "L'elisir D'amore" was an unforgettable experience. It opened 
the students’ eyes to a new form of art and culture that some may have never experienced before. They 

can’t wait to explore more operas and other types of performances in the future. 

 
Ms Liagki 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
On 

Wednesday the 

27th of September Year 13s and their parents were 

invited to attend to attend an evening of discussion around our students' destinations, the application 
progress and alternative routes to academia. Many families and students attended and information was 

shared regarding how to apply; writing the personal statement; references and predicted grades. 
The evening allowed for open discussion between the school and those supporting at home, with various 

questions raised and some spirited dialogue from both sides.      

   
The school Careers Lead Miss McKenzie then delivered a talk on how to effectively compare different 

universities and apprenticeships in order to make an informed choice on which options are best suited to 

each student’s individual preferences and needs. This included guidance on how both students and 
parents can use the Unifrog platform to create longlists, shortlists, and access information about each 

institution.  

 
 

Mr Marshall 

 
 

 

 

Football Results 
 

Y7 Boys 

SMM 7-2 John Roan 

 



 

 

Y8 Boys 

SMM 9-0 Sedgehill 
 

Y9 Boys 

SMM 3-5 Welling 

PoM: Samad B 

 

Y8/9 Girls 

SMM 4-1 John Roan 

PoM: Rebecca M 

 

Y10 Boys 

SMM 5-2 John Roan 

PoM: Elroy B 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

Y11 Boys 

SMM 3-1 Greenwich Free School 
PoM: Sonny S 

 

SMM 0-1 St Columba’s 

PoM: Kane S 

 

SMM 4-1 Wilmington Grammar 
PoM: Maxwell S 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Y11 Girls 

SMM 8-0 Sydenham Girls 

PoM: Sacha S 

 

Sixth Form Boys 

SMM 2-5 Habs Knights Academy 

PoM: Ola O 



 

 

 

 
 

Mr Lawrence  

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 



 

 

 

W e’re using Ar bor ’s f r ee Paren t

Por tal  and Ar bor  App   

We’ve chosen Arbor t o help us manage our school . 

A rbor is  a s im ple, s m art and cloud-bas ed MIS  (Managem ent Inform ation S ys tem ), w hich helps  us  w ork 

fas ter, s m arter and m ore collaboratively as  a s chool. The A rbor A pp and Parent Portal m ean w e can keep 

you inform ed about your child’s  life at s chool in a m uch m ore acces s ible w ay. Log into A rbor to s ee and 

update your child’s  inform ation, get live updates  and m ake paym ents  or bookings  on the go!

The Parent Portal w orks  on G oogle C hrom e (com puter or laptop) and you can dow nload the A rbor A pp 

from  the A pp S tore or G oogle Play S tore on your phone (A ndroid 5 .0; iO S  10.0 and upw ards ).

H ow  to get  star ted

1.W ait for your w elcom e em ail from  us  telling you A rbor is  ready - you w on’t be able to log in before

2.C lick the link in your w elcom e em ail to s et up your pas s w ord

3.G o to the A pp or G oogle Play S tore on your phone and s earch ‘A rbor’

4.C lick ‘In s tall’ on A ndroid or ‘G et’ on iPhone then open the A pp

5 .Enter your em ail, s elect the s chool, then enter your pas s w ord

6 .A ccept the Term s  & C ondition s  and enter your child’s  birthday

N eed  h elp  u si n g A r bor ?

Cont act  t he school off i ce  if  you have quest ions about  Arbor, t he 

App or Parent  Port al . Tell us  the type and m odel of your phone, 

e.g. an iPhone S E, and include s creen s hots  or s creen recordings .

To s afeguard s tudent data in line w ith G eneral D ata Protection 

Regulation s  (G D PR), A rbor only w orks  directly w ith s chools .

Some t ips t o t ry:

1.Ens ure your us ernam e is  the em ail addres s  you us e for A rbor. 

A s k us  to check t he email  address linked to your account. 

2.Reset  your passw ord from  the login page, or as k us  to do this .

3.If the login em ail w as  s ent to you m ore than 96  hours  ago, the 

passw ord l ink  w il l  have expired. A s k us  to s end it again.

4.A s k the s chool office  to check that your em ail addres s  has  not 

been us ed tw ice - e.g. on another guardian or child's  profile .

5.Ent er t he birt hday of one of your children to log in. 

6.O nly relatives  w ho are Primary Guardians of a child can acces s  

the A rbor A pp. A s k us  to check you can acces s  A rbor.

Why we’ve chosen Arbor to help us manage our school.

Arbor is a simple, smart and cloud-based MIS (Management Information System), which helps us 

work faster, smarter and more collaboratively as a school. 

The Arbor App and Parent Portal mean we can keep you informed about your child’s life at 

school in a much more accessible way. 

You will need to log into Arbor to see and update your child’s information, get live updates and 

make payments or bookings on the go! The Parent Portal works on Google Chrome (computer or 

laptop) and you can download the Arbor App from the App Store or Google Play Store on your 

phone (Android 5.0; iOS 10.0 and upwards).

How to get started? 

You should have received an email from us with instructions on how to login. Additionally, you 

can always contact our school offices to help you use the app, and we will be hosting online and 

in-person information events throughout the year.

If you haven’t received a welcome email or text from the school, or have any other questions, 

please email our dedicated Arbor support email: arbor.help@koinoniafederation.com

Main features: 

• Real-time access: to all your child's information.

• Communications: All announcements and updates 

will be communicated to you through Arbor.

• Attendance Tracking: You can monitor your child's 

attendance records, helping you to ensure your child 

is attending school regularly and addressing any 

concerns promptly.

• Academic performance: You will be able to access 

detailed reports and insights into your child's 

academic performance.

• Booking Events: including booking and changing 

clubs, trips and your parent's evening slot.

• Payments: make all payments in one place. 

• Secure Access: Online security has never been more 

important, and Arbor MIS ensures secure and private 

access for you.


